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STUDENT FEE ADVISORY COMMITTEE

2009-10 Academic Year

Meeting #2

Friday, November 6, 2009

8:30 a.m., USU-205

Members Present: Robinson (chair), Chavez, Denila, Jaime, Hata, Kearney, Rice, Rodriguez, Soni, Stout, Taylor

Members Absent: Gonzalez

Staff Attendees: Eckhous, Gleason, Hernandez, Sanchez
Guests Present: Gwen Goodmanlowe, Brian Livingston, Peggy Moyer, Henry Wu

1. Welcome and Introductions. Vice President Robinson, chair of the committee, called the meeting to order at 8:45 a.m. He welcomed the committee members and asked them to introduce themselves.

2. Approval of Agenda and Minutes. The minutes of the October 2, 2009 meeting were reviewed. Denila moved, Chavez seconded to approve the agenda for today’s meeting and the minutes of the October 2, 2009 meeting. The motion passed unanimously (10-0-0).

3. Request to Establish Fee for Physical Therapy Lab. Eckhous said that CSU Executive Order 1034 delegated the authority to this committee to establish new Category III fees between $0 and $150. When a department wants to request a new fee, it utilizes an online process and submits a form and additional information so that the committee may evaluate the request and make a recommendation to the president.
Moyer said that physical therapy HHS 401 and HHS 402 share their storage facilities, materials and supplies with biological sciences BIOL 208. Physical therapy would like to participate in the cost of the management of materials, which is now being paid by biological sciences. Materials to be purchased include gloves, soap, paper, towels, etc. In addition there will be the need to purchase a new cadaver, which costs approximately $3,000, and can only be used for three years. 
Garcia arrived at the meeting at 9:00 a.m.

Hata said that the college’s ASM has been working to make sure the funds are collected and tracked.

Robinson asked how the fee amount was determined. Moyer said they figured that $32 would cover the $10 biological sciences fee and additional costs of other materials specific to Health & Human Services. 
Eckhous said that the fee request is for $10, and suggested that if a larger fee is needed, the matter should be deferred to another meeting. Moyer said that $10 is the minimum amount that biological sciences should receive.

Robinson asked if there is surplus in the biological sciences fee. Eckhous said there is not; typically, there is a small ending balance. Robinson said that the committee could take action on the $10 fee request and return on December 4, 2009, to consider an additional request.
Taylor moved, Rice seconded to amend the fee request, increasing the fee from $10 to $32.
Committee members expressed confusion as to how the fee was arrived at. Moyer said that a source for gowns was found that is much less expensive than the current supplier; they are trying to find avenues to bring the fee to the same level as other physical therapy courses (most are $32). Hata said the next to last page of Attachment 2 clearly shows how the fee was determined; of the total of $32 for HHS 401 and HHS 402, $10 will go to biological sciences, $22 will go to physical therapy. 
Stout asked if there is a time constraint as to when the fee is approved. Eckhous said that registration for spring 2010 has begun.

Rice and Chavez asked if students know what fees are attached to courses when they register. Eckhous said yes, that information is on the website. 

The motion to amend the fee request, increasing the fee from $10 to $32 for HHS 401 and HHS 402 passed (10-0-1). 
Stout asked how the department would be affected if the fee did not go into effect for spring 2010. Livingston said it would affect biological sciences, as that department would have to continue supporting that aspect of physical therapy.

Taylor asked when fees for spring 2010 will be charged. Eckhous said fees are due 30 days after registration, which began November 3, 2009.

Kearney moved, Rice seconded, to institute a $32 fee for HHS 401 and HHS 402 for the spring 2010 semester.

Stout asked if students know about the possible fee increase. Moyer said most students know of the request. Second semester students do know, new students in HHS 401 may be aware of the request.

The motion to institute the fee increase for HHS 401 and HHS 402 for the spring 2010 semester passed (10-0-1). Robinson abstained from voting.

4. Request to Establish Fee for BIOL 454A/554A, Research in Tropical Marine Ecology. Goodmanlowe said this course is designed to give undergraduates research experience and was developed as an independent research project for one week in Hawaii during spring break. When the students return from Hawaii, they learn how to analyze their research and write papers on what they have found. The students pay their airfare, but to qualify for the group rate they have to fly as a group. Livingston said that in the past, students paid for their airfare individually; this is an attempt to get a lower group rate.
Jaime asked what would happen if a student did not fly on the same flight as the rest of the group. Wu said that if a student does not pay by the deadline, it is non-refundable.

Goodmanlowe said the course is very controlled; students are enrolled in it by permission only. She has been telling the students that if they cannot pay for the flight, they should not take the course.

Taylor clarified that this is a semester course, one week of which is spent in Hawaii doing research.

Denila asked if the course is offered every spring. Goodmanlowe said it is offered every other spring.

Denila asked what would happen should the amount of airfare change. Wu said they have a quote for this spring from Global Travel for $707.40. This figure will not change for this spring, but the cost of airfare may change in the future. Robinson said if this happens, the department will have to come back to this committee with another request.
Taylor asked how the other expenses of the trip will be covered. Goodmanlowe said IRA funds cover expenses in Hawaii.

Chavez said that some students may not be able to afford the trip and asked if the course is mandatory. Goodmanlowe said it is an elective course.
Hata moved, Denila seconded to approve the request for a new fee of $708 for BIOL 454A/554A. The motion passed unanimously (11-0-0).
5. Student Fee Activity. Eckhous discussed the CSULB Student Fees Activity Report, which shows year-to-date activity details and new fee requests in this academic year. She noted that items 1 and 2 will reflect the vote today to increase the HHS fees to $32 (now listed as $10 on the report). She said that once Robinson and Taylor confirm the vote on these fees, the report will be sent to the president.

Eckhous noted that the bottom of the report lists several Category V fees; these fees are for self-supporting courses for which this committee does not have responsibility. She added that the requirements of CSU Executive Order 1034 are being fulfilled by this committee being advised of the approvals of these fees. (In the past, this committee did have responsibility for these fees. Now the requests go from the dean of the College of Continuing and Professional Education to the provost, and then to the president.)
Hata suggested a section be added to the report to clarify the request vs. refund concept, in addition to the section on cancelled fees. All agreed this would be a good idea and Eckhous will add this information to the report.
6. Discussion / Adjournment. Chavez asked if any time limitation exists to apply fees retroactively. Eckhous said fees have been charged retroactively for a current term, never for a term that has ended. Taylor said that usually retroactive fees are applied after registration has started, but before the semester has begun; students still would have the option to drop a class.
As requested at the last meeting, Taylor provided information on the ID card services fee, and why the $5 fee is charged more than once. The semester fee supports a software program that gives the comprehensive ability to utilize many services, including housing and food services. The card is interactive and goes through the software each time it is swiped. In addition, there are expenses for personnel. The annual software maintenance agreement is $125,000. The program cost $440,000 to run last year. New revenue in the amount of $331,000 has been coming in yearly, so we are in deficit approximately $110,000 a year. We have been drawing on reserves for the past seven to eight years (from when the ID card didn’t have software support). Robinson and VP Mary Stephens have put together a task force to see what can be done differently; the task force will review the situation in January. There is little likelihood that the ID card fee will be reduced.
Chavez suggested that it may be helpful to change the name of the fee to ID Card Services.

Jaime asked how much is left in reserves. Taylor said there is $108,000, so the program will be in deficit by the end of the year.

Robinson thanked everyone on the committee for their service to students.

Gonzalez arrived at the meeting at 9:50 a.m.


The meeting was adjourned at 9:50 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Sanchez, Student Services

(These minutes were approved on December 3, 2009.)
